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Veganism is defined as a way of living that attempts to exclude all forms of animal exploitation and cruelty,
whether for food, clothing or any other purpose. For these reasons, the vegan diet is devoid of all animal
products, including meat, eggs and dairy. People choose to follow a vegan diet for various reasons. These
usually range from ethics to environmental concerns, but they can also stem from a desire to improve health.
A vegan diet excludes all animal products. Many people choose to eat this way for ethical, environmental or
health reasons. Different Types of Vegan Diets There are different varieties of vegan diets. The most common
include: A diet based on a wide variety of whole plant foods such as fruits, vegetables, whole grains, legumes,
nuts and seeds. Also referred to as the low-fat, raw-food vegan diet or fruitarian diet. Raw foods are consumed
until 4 p. The thrive diet is a raw-food vegan diet. Followers eat plant-based, whole foods that are raw or
minimally cooked at low temperatures. A vegan diet lacking in whole plant foods that relies heavily on mock
meats and cheeses, fries, vegan desserts and other heavily processed vegan foods. Although several variations
of the vegan diet exist, most scientific research rarely differentiates between different types of vegan diets.
Therefore, the information provided in this article relates to vegan diets as a whole. There are several ways to
follow a vegan diet, but scientific research rarely differentiates between the different types. This might explain
why an increasing number of people turn to vegan diets as a way to lose excess weight. Part of the
weight-related benefits vegans experience may be explained by factors other than diet. These may include
healthier lifestyle choices, such as physical activity, and other health-related behaviors. However, several
randomized controlled studies, which control for these external factors, report that vegan diets are more
effective for weight loss than the diets they are compared to 4 , 5 , 6 , 7 , 8 , 9 , 10 , 11 , 12 , Interestingly, the
weight loss advantage persists even when whole-food-based diets are used as control diets. The natural
tendency to eat fewer calories on a vegan diet may be caused by a higher dietary fiber intake, which can make
you feel fuller. Vegan diets seem very effective at helping people naturally reduce the amount of calories they
eat, resulting in weight loss. Vegan Diets, Blood Sugar and Type 2 Diabetes Adopting a vegan diet may help
keep your blood sugar in check and type 2 diabetes at bay. In addition, vegan diets reportedly lower blood
sugar levels in diabetics up to 2. Part of the advantage could be explained by the higher fiber intake, which
may blunt the blood sugar response. Vegan diets seem particularly effective at improving markers of blood
sugar control. They may also lower the risk of developing type 2 diabetes. Vegan Diets and Heart Health A
vegan diet may help keep your heart healthy. Randomized controlled studies â€” the gold standard in research
â€” add to the evidence. Several report that vegan diets are much more effective at reducing blood sugar, LDL
and total cholesterol than diets they are compared to 4 , 5 , 9 , 20 , Vegan diets may improve heart health.
However, more high-quality studies are needed before strong conclusions can be drawn. Vegan diets are
linked to an array of other health benefits, including benefits for: Vegan diets seem particularly effective at
reducing symptoms of arthritis such as pain, joint swelling and morning stiffness 23 , 24 , Diabetics who
substitute meat for plant protein may reduce their risk of poor kidney function 26 , 27 , 28 , 29 , 30 , That
said, keep in mind that most of the studies supporting these benefits are observational. This makes it difficult
to determine whether the vegan diet directly caused the benefits. Randomized controlled studies are needed
before strong conclusions can be made. A vegan diet is linked to several other health benefits. However, more
research is needed to determine causality. Vegans avoid eating any animal foods , as well as any foods
containing ingredients derived from animals. Beef, lamb, pork, veal, horse, organ meat, wild meat, chicken,
turkey, goose, duck, quail, etc. All types of fish, anchovies, shrimp, squid, scallops, calamari, mussels, crab,
lobster, etc. Milk, yogurt, cheese, butter, cream, ice cream, etc. From chickens, quails, ostriches, fish, etc.
Honey, bee pollen, royal jelly, etc. Whey, casein, lactose, egg white albumen, gelatin, cochineal or carmine,
isinglass, shellac, L-cysteine, animal-derived vitamin D3 and fish-derived omega-3 fatty acids. Vegans avoid
consuming any animal flesh, animal byproducts or foods containing an ingredient from animal origin. Foods
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to Eat Health-conscious vegans substitute animal products with plant-based replacements , such as: Tofu,
tempeh and seitan: These provide a versatile protein-rich alternative to meat, fish, poultry and eggs in many
recipes. Foods such as beans, lentils and peas are excellent sources of many nutrients and beneficial plant
compounds. Sprouting, fermenting and proper cooking can increase nutrient absorption Nuts and nut butters:
Especially unblanched and unroasted varieties, which are good sources of iron, fiber, magnesium, zinc,
selenium and vitamin E Especially hemp, chia and flaxseeds, which contain a good amount of protein and
beneficial omega-3 fatty acids 36 , 37 , Calcium-fortified plant milks and yogurts: These help vegans achieve
their recommended dietary calcium intakes. Opt for varieties also fortified with vitamins B12 and D whenever
possible. Spirulina and chlorella are good sources of complete protein. Other varieties are great sources of
iodine. This is an easy way to increase the protein content of vegan dishes and add an interesting cheesy
flavor. Pick vitamin Bfortified varieties whenever possible. Whole grains, cereals and pseudocereals: These
are a great source of complex carbs, fiber, iron, B-vitamins and several minerals. Spelt, teff, amaranth and
quinoa are especially high-protein options 39 , 40 , 41 , Sprouted and fermented plant foods: Ezekiel bread,
tempeh, miso, natto, sauerkraut, pickles, kimchi and kombucha often contain probiotics and vitamin K2.
Sprouting and fermenting can also help improve mineral absorption 34 , Both are great foods to increase your
nutrient intake. Leafy greens such as bok choy, spinach, kale, watercress and mustard greens are particularly
high in iron and calcium. These minimally processed plant foods are great additions to any vegan refrigerator
or pantry. Favoring a well-planned diet that limits processed foods and replaces them with nutrient-rich ones
instead is important for everyone, not only vegans. That said, those following poorly planned vegan diets are
particularly at risk of certain nutrient deficiencies. In fact, studies show that vegans are at a higher risk of
having inadequate blood levels of vitamin B12, vitamin D, long-chain omega-3s, iodine, iron, calcium and
zinc 44 , 45 , 46 , 47 , 48 , 49 , 50 , 51 , 52 , 53 , 54 , 55 , Not getting enough of these nutrients is worrisome
for everyone, but it may pose a particular risk to those with increased requirements, such as children or women
who are pregnant or breastfeeding. Your genetic makeup and the composition of your gut bacteria may also
influence your ability to derive the nutrients you need from a vegan diet. One way to minimize the likelihood
of deficiency is to limit the amount of processed vegan foods you consume and opt for nutrient-rich plant
foods instead. Fortified foods, especially those enriched with calcium, vitamin D and vitamin B12, should also
make a daily appearance on your plate. Furthermore, vegans wanting to enhance their absorption of iron and
zinc should try fermenting, sprouting and cooking foods Also, the use of iron cast pots and pans for cooking,
avoiding tea or coffee with meals and combining iron-rich foods with a source of vitamin C can further boost
iron absorption Moreover, the addition of seaweed or iodized salt to the diet can help vegans reach their
recommended daily intake of iodine Lastly, omega-3 containing foods, especially those high in
alpha-linolenic acid ALA , can help the body produce longer-chain omega-3s such as eicosapentaenoic acid
EPA and docosahexaenoic acid DHA. Foods high in ALA include chia, hemp, flaxseeds, walnuts and
soybeans. Therefore, a daily intake of â€” mg of EPA and DHA from an algae oil supplement may be a safer
way to prevent low levels Vegans may be at an increased risk of certain nutrient deficiencies. A well-planned
vegan diet that includes nutrient-rich whole and fortified foods can help provide adequate nutrient levels.
Some vegans may find it difficult to eat enough of the nutrient-rich or fortified foods above to meet their daily
requirements. In this case, the following supplements can be particularly beneficial: Vitamin B12 in
cyanocobalamin form is the most studied and seems to work well for most people Sourced from algae oil.
Should only be supplemented in the case of a documented deficiency. Ingesting too much iron from
supplements can cause health complications and prevent the absorption of other nutrients Calcium is best
absorbed when taken in doses of mg or less at a time. Taking calcium at the same time as iron or zinc
supplements may reduce their absorption 57 , Taken in zinc gluconate or zinc citrate forms. Not to be taken at
the same time as calcium supplements
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Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension, or DASH, is a diet recommended for people who want to prevent
or treat hypertension â€” also known as high blood pressure â€” and reduce their risk of heart disease. The
DASH diet focuses on fruits, vegetables, whole grains and lean meats. The diet was created after researchers
noticed that high blood pressure was much less common in people who followed a plant-based diet, such as
vegans and vegetarians 5 , 6. The diet is low in red meat, salt, added sugars and fat. Scientists believe that one
of the main reasons people with high blood pressure can benefit from this diet is because it reduces salt intake.
The regular DASH diet program encourages no more than 1 teaspoon 2, mg of sodium per day, which is in
line with most national guidelines. While rich in fruits, vegetables and lean proteins, it restricts red meat, salt,
added sugars and fat. Potential Benefits Beyond reducing blood pressure, the DASH diet offers a number of
potential benefits, including weight loss and reduced cancer risk. Weight loss may simply be an added perk.
The diet impacts your body in several ways. Lowers Blood Pressure Blood pressure is a measure of the force
put on your blood vessels and organs as your blood passes through them. The pressure in your blood vessels
when your heart beats. The pressure in your blood vessels between heartbeats, when your heart is at rest.
Normal blood pressure for adults is a systolic pressure below mmHg and a diastolic pressure below 80 mmHg.
This is normally written with the systolic blood pressure above the diastolic pressure, like this: Interestingly,
the DASH diet demonstrably lowers blood pressure in both healthy people and those with high blood pressure.
However, when sodium intake was restricted, the DASH diet lowered blood pressure even further. In fact, the
greatest reductions in blood pressure were seen in people with the lowest salt consumption 9. These low-salt
DASH diet results were most impressive in people who already had high blood pressure, reducing systolic
blood pressure by an average of 12 mmHg and diastolic blood pressure by 5 mmHg 5. In people with normal
blood pressure, it reduced systolic blood pressure by 4 mmHg and diastolic by 2 mmHg 5. This is in line with
other studies which reveal that restricting salt intake can reduce blood pressure â€” especially in those who
have high blood pressure Keep in mind that a decrease in blood pressure does not always translate to a
decreased risk of heart disease However, if you already have high blood pressure, chances are you have been
advised to lose weight. This is because the more you weigh, the higher your blood pressure is likely to be 12 ,
13 , Additionally, losing weight has been shown to lower blood pressure 15 , Some studies suggest that
people can lose weight on the DASH diet 17 , 18 , However, those who have lost weight on the DASH diet
have been in a controlled calorie deficit â€” meaning they were told to eat fewer calories than they were
expending. Given that the DASH diet cuts out a lot of high-fat, sugary foods , people may find that they
automatically reduce their calorie intake and lose weight. Other people may have to consciously restrict their
intake A recent review indicated that people following the DASH diet had a lower risk of some cancers ,
including colorectal and breast cancer Lowers metabolic syndrome risk: The diet has been linked to a lower
risk of type 2 diabetes. Some studies demonstrate that it can improve insulin resistance as well 24 , Decreases
heart disease risk: In general, eating more fruits and vegetables can help reduce risk of disease 27 , 28 , 29 ,
Summary DASH lowers blood pressure â€” particularly if you have elevated levels â€” and may aid weight
loss. It could reduce your risk of diabetes, heart disease, metabolic syndrome and some cancers. Does It Work
for Everyone? While studies on the DASH diet determined that the greatest reductions in blood pressure
occurred in those with the lowest salt intake, the benefits of salt restriction on health and lifespan are not
clear-cut. For people with high blood pressure, reducing salt intake significantly affects blood pressure.
However, in people with normal blood pressure, the effects of reducing salt intake are much smaller 6 , The
theory that some people are salt sensitive â€” meaning that salt exerts a greater influence on their blood
pressure â€” could partly explain this Summary If your salt intake is high, lowering it can offer major health
benefits. Comprehensive salt restriction, as advised on the DASH diet, may only be beneficial for people who
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are salt sensitive or have high blood pressure. Restricting Salt Too Much Is Not Good for You Eating too little
salt has been linked to health problems, such as an increased risk of heart disease, insulin resistance and fluid
retention. In fact, a recent review found no link between salt intake and risk of death from heart disease,
despite the fact that lowering salt intake caused a modest reduction in blood pressure However, because most
people eat too much salt, lowering your salt intake from very high amounts of 2â€”2. This target can be
achieved easily by reducing the amount of highly processed food in your diet and eating mostly whole foods.
Summary Although reducing salt intake from processed foods is beneficial for most people, eating too little
salt may also be harmful. Instead, it recommends specific servings of different food groups. The number of
servings you can eat depends on how many calories you consume. Below is an example of food portions based
on a 2,calorie diet. Examples of a serving include: Examples of fruits you can eat include apples, pears,
peaches, berries and tropical fruits like pineapple and mango. Examples include skim milk and low-fat cheese
and yogurt. These include margarines and oils like canola, corn, olive or safflower. It also recommends
low-fat mayonnaise and light salad dressing. The DASH diet also restricts unrefined sugars and alternative
sugar sources, like agave nectar. Tuna and mayonnaise sandwich made with 2 slices of whole-grain bread, 1
tablespoon 15 grams of mayonnaise, 1. Served with 1 cup grams of brown rice. Salad made with 4. Spaghetti
and meatballs made with 1 cup grams of spaghetti and 4 ounces grams of minced turkey. Summary On the
DASH diet, you can eat a variety of scrumptious, healthy meals that pack plenty of vegetables alongside
various fruits and good protein sources. Eat more vegetables and fruits. Swap refined grains for whole grains.
Choose fat-free or low-fat dairy products. Choose lean protein sources like fish , poultry and beans. Cook with
vegetable oils. Limit your intake of foods high in added sugars, like soda and candy. Limit your intake of
foods high in saturated fats like fatty meats, full-fat dairy and oils like coconut and palm oil. Outside of
measured fresh fruit juice portions, this diet recommends you stick to low-calorie drinks like water, tea and
coffee. Simply eat more fruits and vegetables, choose low-fat products as well as lean proteins and limit your
intake of processed, high-fat and sugary foods. The most commonly asked questions are addressed below.
However, some people worry that caffeinated beverages like coffee may increase their blood pressure.
Furthermore, this rise is greater in people with high blood pressure 34 , For most healthy people with normal
blood pressure, 3â€”4 regular cups of coffee per day are considered safe Keep in mind that the slight rise in
blood pressure 5â€”10 mm Hg caused by caffeine means that people who already have high blood pressure
probably need to be more careful with their coffee consumption. The DASH diet is even more effective at
lowering blood pressure when paired with physical activity Given the independent benefits of exercise on
health, this is not surprising. Examples of moderate activity include: Brisk walking 15 minutes per mile or 9
minutes per kilometer Running 10 minutes per mile or 6 minutes per kilometer Cycling 6 minutes per mile or
4 minutes per kilometer Swimming laps 20 minutes Can I Drink Alcohol on the DASH Diet? Drinking too
much alcohol can increase your blood pressure In fact, regularly drinking more than 3 drinks per day has been
linked to an increased risk of high blood pressure and heart disease On the DASH diet, you should drink
alcohol sparingly and not exceed official guidelines â€” 2 or fewer drinks per day for men and 1 or fewer for
women. Combining the DASH diet with exercise may make it even more effective. Moreover, the DASH diet
is very similar to the standard low-fat diet, which large controlled trials have not shown to reduce the risk of
death by heart disease 39 , Healthy individuals may have little reason to follow this diet. Nevertheless, if you
have high blood pressure or think you may be sensitive to salt, DASH may be a good choice for you.
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Members are committed to the diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of sport-related injuries and the
advancement of the science of exercise. The ACSM promotes and integrates scientific research, education, and
practical applications of sports medicine and exercise science to maintain and enhance physical performance,
fitness, health, and quality of life. She received her PhD in exercise physiology from the University of Toledo
and has teaching experience in identification of health risks, exercise testing and prescription, anatomy, and
physiology. Bushman is the lead author of Action Plan for Menopause as well as numerous research articles.
She maintains a Facebook page focused on health and fitness Facebook. She resides in Strafford, Missouri,
with her husband, Tobin. She enjoys walks with her husband and German shepherd. She participates in
numerous activities in her leisure time, including running, cycling, hiking, weightlifting, kayaking, and scuba
diving. Written by experts from the prestigious American College of Sports Medicine, this book offers
practical and proven advice on staying active and eating right. Backed by the latest research, this book will
help you make informed, everyday decisions about eating right and being active. Learn from leading experts
how individual choices today can add up to a lifetime of good health. In this volume, leading experts provide
up-to-date guidance on adoption of an active, fit, and healthy lifestyle. To help students better understand the
role of physical activity, exercise, and a balanced approach to nutrition in promoting health and fitness, this
instructor guide provides lecture-related resources that can be easily applied to a typical week semester
framework. The various aids for each chapter typically include: For each chapter in the book, a corresponding
test is included. The tests are made up of true or false, multiple choice, fill-in-the-blank, and short answer
questions to test students on their retention of chapter content. Includes most of the figures, tables, and photos
from the text, sorted by chapter, which can be used in developing a customized presentation based on specific
course requirements. There are two activities offered per chapter. These lab activities cover topics such as:
Completing assessments for aerobic, muscular endurance, flexibility, and neuromotor fitness and comparing
results to normative tables Completing assessments, activities, and quizzes from the American Heart
Association, American Diabetes Association, and the American Cancer Society Reviewing the FAQ from the
National Institute of Mental Health about depression and college students and discuss treatment options and
the potential influence of exercise on depression
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